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SUBJECT:
AN ORDINANCE creating the department of executive services information technology equipment replacement fund. 
SUMMARY:


The purpose of Proposed Ordinance 2004-0483 is to create a new tier one fund for the department of executive services (DES).  The purpose of the fund is to account for revenues and expenditures for DES information technology (IT) equipment replacement.  The proposed ordinance would amend and add a new section to King County Code 4.08 to create the proposed fund.  As a tier one fund, interest income accrued from this fund would remain within the fund.  

Committee Action:  At its November 9, 2004 meeting, the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee voted to forward this ordinance, as amended, to the full Council with a do pass recommendation.  

BACKGROUND:


For several years, Council has been concerned about financial management and equipment replacement planning of information technology.  In 1999, the King County Auditor conducted a management audit of information technology (IT) planning, development, and implementation processes.  The audit was prompted by Council concerns regarding the adequacy of information technology planning and management.  The audit found deficiencies in IT strategic planning, project selection, project management, financial management and governance.  An information technology peer review was conducted in 2000 that also found similar deficiencies.  In 2001, a management audit of the financial systems replacement project also found similar deficiencies regarding information technology governance.   Subsequent Council legislation and management letters from the County Auditor have continued to recommend improvements in financial management of information technology, particularly within DES.  Improvement in this area continues.
The Council has been concerned for several years that there is not an adequate plan or standards to replace IT equipment at the County and, particularly, within DES.  Both Governing Magazine and The King County Strategic Technology Plan concurred with Council concern.  The lack of an IT equipment replacement plan contributed to King County receiving a poor score in managing technology from Governing Magazine.  The King County Strategic Technology Plan found that there is little standardization of IT equipment and that the County’s decentralized approach to managing, operating and replacing IT equipment is not making the best use of County assets.  The Plan found that there are cost-savings opportunities for the county through sharing file servers and from standardizing file servers and personal computers and treating them as a countywide asset that is managed centrally.

Reflecting this concern, the Council developed two strategies to encourage the wise investment, maintenance and replacement of County technology equipment: 

1. The first strategy is to encourage development of a County-wide uniform approach to technology equipment replacement and asset management.  The executive has made significant progress in standardizing and unifying technology equipment replacement.  For example, this year countywide IT equipment replacement guidelines and countywide standards for personal computers were ratified by the technology governance structure.  This is a significant accomplishment for the county that will save the county money and improve computer performance.
2. The second strategy is to encourage the Department of Executive Services to develop equipment replacement plans.   The Council adopted policy encouraging development of an equipment replacement plan for the Information and Telecommunications Division (ITS) of DES through budget provisos in the 2001 and 2002 adopted budgets stating that ITS could only purchase equipment used county-wide after the Council approved an equipment replacement plan.  The Executive submitted a proposed equipment replacement plan in 2001 and 2002, but the Council chose not to approve the plan because of concerns regarding the completeness, accuracy and quality of the plans.
In 2003, the Council expanded its policy of encouraging development of equipment replacement plans.  The Council required that three units within DES submit technology equipment replacement plans for approval by motion by Council through budget provisos placed in the adopted 2003 budget.  The units within DES that were required to submit plans were ITS Printing and Graphics, Finance and Business Operations, and ITS Technology Services.  DES submitted equipment replacement plans for all three units.  
· Council approved the ITS Printing and Graphics equipment replacement plan (Motion 11729).  

· Council approved the ITS equipment replacement plan and requested the finance and business operations division to produce a complete and fixed assets report of information technology equipment for Council (Motion 11788).
· Council adopted a report addressing Finance and Business Operations equipment replacement needs and establishing an equipment replacement reserve policy and requested the executive to develop an equipment replacement plan and funding policy that would standardize and centralize both personal computer and file server replacement within the DES (Motion 11793).   
In July 2004, an equipment replacement plan for personal computers was transmitted to Council.  The executive stated that an equipment replacement plan for file servers will be transmitted to Council once the IT organization study is complete that will have a plan to possibly centralize file servers.

ANALYSIS:


Creation of the DES fund is consistent with recommendations made in the DES equipment replacement plan transmitted to Council in July 2004.   On the other hand, the primary function of the ITS fund is already for equipment replacement so there may not be a need for a separate fund.  Two years ago, Council approved creation of a capital fund for countwide technology projects so these technology projects are no longer financially managed in the ITS capital fund but are financially managed in the office of information resources management capital fund.
This DES equipment replacement plan contains a financial plan for personal computer replacement for the department for the six-year period of 2004 through 2010.  The financial plan estimates total six-year replacement costs for DES to replace personal computers and laptops to be $2.43 million; total 2005 replacement costs are estimated to be $462,600.  A financial plan is attached to the staff report that details by DES division and office the replacement costs for desktop and laptop computers (Attachment 4.)
The financial plan attached to this staff report is the correct financial plan for the proposed fund.  The financial plan in the DES equipment replacement plan that was transmitted to Council in July 2004 is an incorrect one.  Also, the financial estimate for equipment replacement costs stated in a letter from the executive to the chair of the Council dated July 5, 2004 is incorrect.  The reason for these errors is because an updated financial plan was not incorporated in the equipment replacement plan transmitted to Council. 
Several of the findings in the IT management audit have yet to be addressed.  All of these issues make fund management and project management of IT capital projects a challenge.  IT financial management outstanding issues are as follows:
· The county still does not have a capitalization policy.  It is unclear how IT projects are classified as operating or capital projects.  Classification differs across county agencies;

· Operating and capital funds combined.  IT operating and capital resources are sometimes combined in the same accounting fund.  Therefore, it is difficult to financially manage each project; and 
· Dual purpose funds continue to exist.  IT capital funds for current expense and crossover agencies combine purposes.  These capital funds combine facilities maintenance along with IT capital projects.  
Non current expense agencies (e.g., Roads, Transit and Natural Resources and Parks) already have separate accounting funds for IT capital projects.  These separate accounting funds allow for transparent financial management of IT capital projects.  
However, some agencies that receive both current expense and non-current expense revenues, such as Public Health, do not have a separate accounting fund for IT capital projects.  This may be an area the council may wish to address in the future.  

Reasonableness:  Creation of the proposed fund may improve financial management and transparency for information technology equipment replacement for DES.  Creation of a separate fund would segregate equipment replacement with multiple funding sources that would improve accountability.  However, it is unclear whether there is a need to create a separate fund since the is already an ITS capital fund for equipment replacement.  There are also larger issues on financial management of information technology both within DES and countywide that Council may wish to address through a work program item in 2005.   Since the county has had challenges with financial management of information technology and creating a new fund, even if it is superfluous, would improve transparency and accountability it appears reasonable to create this fund.
AMENDMENTS:
If the Council chooses to move forward, a striking and title amendment are attached (Attachments Two and Three).  The striking amendment fixes the following technical errors in Proposed Ordinance 2004-0483.
· The proposed ordinance references a non-existent chapter of code.  
· The ordinance does not include the section of code to be amended.

· The proposed ordinance does not amend the correct ordinance that established the reference section of county code (Ordinance 12076).
· The proposed ordinance states that the manager for the information and telecommunications division shall be the fund manager.  However, per the Clerk of the Council and as stated in K.C.C. 4.08.015, the director of the county department primarily responsible for fund expenditures, shall be the fund manager.  Therefore, the striking amendment states that the county administrative officer shall be the fund manager.  The county administrative officer is the director of the department of executive services.
· The proposed ordinance does not meet the code drafting guidelines. 
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